To: Councillor Gerald Vernon-Jackson, (Leader)
Councillor Hugh Mason, (Deputy Leader) 

Councillor Jason Fazackarley 
Councillor Eleanor Scott 

Councillor Mike Hancock CBE MP 
Councillor Rob Wood 

Councillor Lee Hunt 
Councillor Steve Wylie 

Councillor Leo Madden
Dear Cllr,
Budget measure F-079
Increase the number of approved sex establishment licenses

There is a terrible irony that on the very day Rupert Murdoch was suggesting an end to profiteering from the nudity of young women by ridding the nation’s bestselling newspaper, The Sun, of Page 3, Portsmouth City Council’s Cabinet was approving a proposal to increase revenue to the city by encouraging its resident young women to take off their clothes for money, as sexual commodities. Rarely is The Sun able to boast of adopting a superior moral stance to anyone on the issue of sexism, but it appears able to make this claim today, following the shameful decision to approve the above measure in today’s Budget proposals – without consultation and without any regard for the residents, community groups, voluntary sector services and businesses that have previously taken the time to involve themselves in the licensing of SEVs.
We refer, of course, to the above proposed measure in the budget statement to increase the number of approved sex establishment licenses, generating an estimated saving to the city per year of £8,000.
We find the decision to include this measure in the proposed Budget problematic to the point of being disturbing for a wide range of reasons, as follows:

1. This measure overturns the Council’s own SEV policy: “that there is no place within the City of Portsmouth of which it could be said that it was situated in a locality in which it would be appropriate to licence a sex establishment”, and the decision taken on October 12th 2012 to amend the Draft SEV policy as set out ‘Option 2’:
Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph 7.10 (relating to the numerical control on the number of sex establishments in a particular locality) the presumption to refuse shall not apply to:

· The renewal or variation of an existing sex establishment license; or

· The grant of a new sex establishment licence, whereby an application was made during the transitional period 1 November 2011 until 31 October 2012 to those premises that can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Licensing Authority that during the 12 months prior to the commencement of the transitional period they have been regularly providing sexual entertainment that previously was only regulated under the Licensing Act 2003.
We understood this to mean, in layman’s terms, that in effect, a nil cap was introduced, however this did not apply to clubs with an existing license or those licensed and active in the period described. This is in direct contradiction to the previous decision.
2. That this measure has been identified as having “no adverse impact” on the Licensing Committee’s ‘Service user group’, which we understand to refer to the residents of Portsmouth. The Council previously took the decision to create an SEV Licensing Policy as set out above, in recognition of the undesirability of clubs to local residents of all ages, in recognition of the government’s decision to change the licensing law. It is therefore impossible to understand how the decision to increase the number of approved licenses and hence SEV venues in the city can be seen as having no adverse impact on the city.

3. That the Cabinet is in effect, advocating that in times of economic hardship, it is acceptable and expedient for the local authority to rely on the commodification of female residents to generate income. This is difficult to accept at the best of times, but again, it is even harder to understand given the Council’s previous consultation, policy and decision on the licensing of SEVs. We understand that if accepted in the final Budget negotiation this decision will, in effect, mean that the right to commodify women in Portsmouth is worth precisely £8,000 per year to the local authority. 
4. The previous consultation on SEVs – involving residents, community groups, businesses and the local women’s sector – ran from 1st March 2012 to 12th April and received 3,425 responses, generated significant media coverage and revealed strong feeling on both sides of the debate from the local community. By contrast, the decision to include this measure in the budget appears to have been made behind closed doors in a manner that lacks transparency and appears to completely avoid any democratic process.
5. Our organisation works every day with the end result of socially entrenched sexism, namely domestic and sexual violence. In the national and international women’s sector of which we are an active part, there is no doubt that the sexual objectification of women – as practiced in SEVs, for example – is directly linked to the incidence of sexual and domestic violence. To be clear, this is not a matter of opinion or conjecture. The link between the objectification of women and discrimination and violence towards women is recognised at an international level by the legally binding United Nations Convention to Eliminate Discrimination Against Women, which repeatedly calls upon states – including the UK government – to take action against the objectification of women. 

6. The local authority’s rhetorical commitment to development – set out in the Regeneration Strategy - emphasises the importance of social regeneration, including developing skills and aspirations, particularly amongst young people. This rhetoric has been important to the city in securing the development of Solent LEP and successful bids, e.g. RGF funding and current City Deal bid with Southampton. It is highly disappointing that the Cabinet does not recognise that increasing the number of SEVs in the city defies its own commitment to ensuring sustainable and skilled employment for our city’s young women, and instead, as stated above, appears to advocate sacrificing sustainable employment and skills development for women in the interest of economic expediency: at a value of £8,000 per year.
7. Portsmouth has been awarded the status of a White Ribbon City, an international award in recognition of the hard work of the city’s public, voluntary and private sector to reduce and address domestic and sexual violence. The White Ribbon Campaign UK (a campaign working with men to end violence against women) has also recognised the city’s outstanding efforts to raise awareness of domestic and sexual violence. Chris Green, Director of the White Ribbon Campaign UK has stated, “Any expansion of lap dancing clubs feeds an increase in the lack of respect for women.” The decision to introduce this measure as part of the Budget flies in the face of the city’s status as a White Ribbon City. 
It is almost impossible to describe to you all, given all the factors listed above, how terrifically disappointing it is to be writing this letter, particularly as we have been proud to work in partnership with PCC and to enjoy the support of local councillors for many of our own services, projects and campaigns. 
We believe the Cabinet’s decision to include this measure represents a significant step backwards for the local authority and the city in its commitment to gender equality and women’s safety. 
We have overlooked previous anomalies in the conduct of the Licensing Committee, particularly the Licensing Manager’s failure to submit the consultation response from Aurora New Dawn in the SEV consultation process in advance of the decision meeting on October 12th 2012. This anomaly was even more notable as this was the only response from a local organisation with clear understanding and expertise on the relationship between sexual objectification and violence against women. 
However, yesterday’s Cabinet decision appears to confirm that the commitment to gender equality of the Licensing Committee, the Cabinet and the local authority is mere lip service.
As such, we strongly invite and will gratefully welcome your views on the issues raised here. In addition, we call upon each Cabinet member to provide the following:

· An account of how and why the Cabinet decided to overturn PCC’s own democratic process as set out in the SEV policy and decision of October 12th 2012 by including this measure
· Documented evidence of the Cabinet and the Licensing service’s impact assessment on the proposed measure, which led to the conclusion that this measure will have ‘no adverse impact’ on the service users of the Licensing Committee (which we understand to mean the residents of Portsmouth)

· An assurance of understanding that the Gender Equality Act 2007 requires the local authority to consider gender equality during licensing processes, and an account of how this duty has been and will be carried out by the Licensing Committee in regard to increasing licenses to SEVs

· An account of the Cabinet’s understanding of how increasing the number of SEV licenses contributes to the sustainable economic and social regeneration of Portsmouth as the great waterfront city
· Documented evidence of how the Licensing Committee came to conclude that increasing the number of SEV licenses will constitute a value of £8,000 per year to the city

· An understanding of how the Cabinet’s decision can be seen to be congruent with UN CEDAW, recognising the link between the objectification of women and violence and discrimination towards women

· An understanding of how the Cabinet’s decision can be seen to be congruent with the city’s status as a White Ribbon City

We look forward to hearing your views. In the meantime, please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions or require any further information on any of the issues raised here.

Regards,

Shonagh Dillon

Chief Executive, Aurora New Dawn

Organisational Chair, Portsmouth White Ribbon 
